Contra Costa College                                                                                College Council Minutes
2600 Mission Bell Drive




          Wednesday, December 14, 2011

San Pablo, CA 94806





           2:30 p.m., CTC-112 CTC Bldg.

Present:  
Faculty:  David Houston, Wayne Organ, Wendy Williams

Classified: Seti Sidharta

Management:  Michael Aldaco, James Eyestone, McKinley Williams, Dan Henry
Students:  Jasmine Ramezamzadeh, Islam Ayyad, Rodney Wilson

Absent:  Alma Cardenas, Vern Cromartie, Donna Floyd, Mariles Magalong, Kelly Ramos, Kenyetta Tribble 

Guests:  Ellen Geringer, Dan Henry, Bruce King, 
1.   Call to order at 2:35 p.m. by Wayne Organ.
CONSENT AGENDA – ACTION ITEMS
2.  Approval of Agenda - Wendy approved the agenda, Rodney seconded the motion.  Agenda approved.

3.   Approval of Minutes from November 9, 2011 – Wendy moved to approve the minutes and David seconded the motion.  Minutes approved.

ACTION ITEMS REMOVED FROM CONSENT AGENDA
NONCONSENT AGENDA – ACTION ITEMS
4.   Review of Governance Survey for Potential Modification in our Governance Process – Mack said we talked about this item in President’s Cabinet and sent it back out to our constituency groups for discussion to determine if there was need for modification in our governance process.  Each one of the constituency groups were scheduled to give their feedback at this meeting.  
Mack continued to say that management thinks our governance structure works well and does not feel it needs modification.

Seti said she didn’t hear anything about it from classified.

Rodney said the ASU discussed this item and they don’t feel the need for any significant changes.

Wayne said the faculty would like more time to review it.
Wayne suggested this item be placed on the February 2012 agenda.  Wendy had some concerns about this item and Wayne said he would send her the schematic views of the college’s governance structure.   Mack said we used data from the survey and also gave staff the opportunity to look at our flow charts as these were the primary documents used to determine if we need to modify our governance structure.  It was suggested we change the title of this item for the February College Council meeting to Review of CCC Governance Process for Potential Modification.
5.   Professional Development Plan and Subcommittee – Mack said the Staff Development Committee should be giving periodic reports at College Council.  Ellen Geringer is present today to share recent events on the Staff Development committee.  Mack suggested that Professional Development should be under the auspices of the College Council as part of the shared governance process.  Ellen said that Mack had advised her of this idea earlier, and that it was discussed with the Staff Development committee and they agreed. They also decided to combine the separate constituency committees into one Professional Development Committee, which more closely resembles how it is described in the contract. It has worked well to have input from all at the meetings, although they need more classified participation.  About a year ago the district-wide Staff Development Committee revised their goals and developed AUO’s for the first time.  The campus AUO’s follow suit with the District’s AUO’s, with more local specific action plans developed each year in line with the results of the annual survey. Ellen proceeded to discuss this year’s AUO’s and what has been accomplished thus far.
GOAL 1: Managers, faculty and classified staff will be able to use technology effectively in the classroom and throughout the institution. 

· Provide training on the use of the new District Portal for faculty, staff and students, including use of live@edu email accounts and training at introductory and advanced levels. Offered training twice this Fall for students and each time we only had one student who attended each session.  Faculty and staff had portal training last year; more will be scheduled next semester.  Rodney asked how long the training sessions were and Ellen replied they were an hour to an hour and a half.
 
· Provide training on the use of SharePoint application to create/maintain department web pages at introductory and advanced levels. This was offered as an August flex session and they hope to schedule again in the Spring. James said they only have two or three people attending these trainings.
 
· Provide training on the financial module of Datatel.  Training was offered on using Excel to monitor budgets with the Datatel portion limited to the XGLR budget portion, and depending on experience of attendees, the VOUI function.
GOAL 2: Faculty will be able to use instructional models that are research-based and grounded in sound theoretical frameworks and good practice.

· Provide semester-long program for full- and part-time faculty to get together monthly to share teaching strategies, ideas, and solutions  Ellen said that they have 3 moderators for the Teacher Talk series, which meets regularly. They have met 3 times this semester. Initially planned just for Fall, the moderators want to continue through the Spring and already have their dates.
· Provide semester-long training in the use of classroom assessment techniques to a cohort of full- and part-time faculty.  It is mandatory for new tenured faculty to attend a one-time training on classroom assessment techniques; they are highly encouraged to also be part of the semester cohort.  Ginny Buccelli will be the CAG Coordinator for the 2nd time this Spring. Last Spring’s cohort was a positive group; it had a lot of part-time faculty.  Ellen said we limit to 10 faculty. Last spring 7 completed the cohort requirements.  Ellen would like to have a similar cohort, but one that would work on classroom management. She has asked the Prof. Dev Committee to work on designing this during Spring semester while she is on sabbatical.  
  
GOAL 3: Managers, faculty & classified staff will be able to create & sustain learning & working environments that are characterized by these qualities: inclusive, engaging, challenging, relevant, welcoming, purposeful, & responsive to diverse culture.

· Increase disability awareness; provide programs that increase awareness about different types of disabilities and the people who have them. The Disability Awareness Film series was offered for the 3rd time in October (disabilities awareness month). Each program has a faculty or staff moderator who introduces topic and guides discussion afterwards.  We offered 6 films and had 86 attendees, mostly students.  
· Increase faculty’s ability to work with students who have a disability; offer training about ADA requirements for making course materials & resources (online & in the classroom) accessible. Ellen had a workshop in August with 3 attendees and has offered several times in the past. She will probably have to attend division meetings to train faculty on this issue since they have little faculty attendance at their training sessions.  
Time was extended for another 5 minutes on this topic.

Ellen continued to report on district-wide staff development activities: they have a teaching academy with this Spring’s course about the reading apprenticeship program. Her sub-group is proposing a one-day great teachers’ seminar since the typical seminar has been cost prohibitive, and also a great classified and great administrators’ seminar. – all of which will be focused on ways we can help narrow the achievement gap and become successful.  Another group is working on Technology training from the district. Wendy suggested that All College Day we have a tech day. 

Time extended for another 2 minutes on this topic.

Wendy asked if faculty may have flex credit to attend another instructor’s class.  Ellen said yes, and that is called a peer classroom observation and that the observation report form is on the staff development website.
INFORMATION/DISCUSSION
6. 
10 + 1 Discussion –Wayne requested this item be tabled until next meeting.

7.
Achievement Gap Update – Michael said at the last College Council meeting we had final approval to administer the student survey.  We are going to have to identify survey administrators and  Michael would like to have 8 to 10 administrators.  The company will randomly choose 60 to 70 courses from our spring semester where the survey will be administered.  We need six to eight proctors for the surveys and the surveys will be administered Feb thru April.  We have to ship the surveys back to Texas May 13th.  Multiple print copies will be available by July 31st.  Wendy asked if we have access to the raw data.  Michael replied affirmatively.  Wendy asked if we can add questions and Michael said we missed that opportunity.  Michael said he had mentioned that possibility in a previous meeting and no one had proposed additional questions.  Michael said the entire survey is on the website so we know what the questions are going to be.  Michael said we need to determine what we want to do with the data once we receive it.  Seti asked how she can motivate her students to complete the 100 questions.  Michael said he will ask his contact to find out what they do.  Seti had concerns about the 100 questions survey taking the entire class session.  Rodney said we will use All College Day to help roll out the survey in order to gain everyone’s support.  Michael said we are going to highlight six efforts in closing the Achievement Gap at All College Day and expose those efforts to faculty members.  All efforts will be mentioned but only six will be highlighted. The six will be presented in a 5 minute presentation:  1) service learning, mandatory orientation along with first year experience, professional learning community, student survey, Puente Project and CSE.  
8.  
Budget Update – Mack reported on the budget update in Mariles’ absence.  He said according to the district’s budget allocation model we are to return $221,000 because we exceeded our reserves by more than 7%.  Mack has asked the chancellor if we may keep the money to place in our banked load account.  We are awaiting word from our district on this proposal but the idea was initially well received.  

Mack said he believes we will be able to avoid any further reductions this year based on the latest governor’s actions because we have planned well enough with our reserves.  Beyond this fiscal year, we may fall prey to more cuts next year. 
9.   Remodel and Other Measure A Activities – Mack said we will carry this item over to the next meeting.  Wayne said we are continuing to build stuff.
10.  Constituency Announcements – Rodney reported:  The ASU executive council will meet tomorrow as they are planning a day long retreat on Jan. 10th.  ACD is mandatory for senators this semester. First ASU meeting will be held on ACD.  ASU government is in transition mode in order to ensure the work we have done continues next fall.

Seti reported:  The Classified winter retreat is scheduled this Friday at 2:00 p.m. at La Strada.  Kelly is out ill for the remainder of the semester.  

Mack reported:  Management has no report but Mack raised a question about the term achievement gap.  Mack said that Wayne mentioned that we needed to change our terminology from “achievement gap” to “opportunity gap.”  Mack said we learned from Dr. Jeff Andrade the term opportunity gap.  Mack suggested the possible change in terminology be placed on the next agenda and we hear from all the constituency groups.  Dan asked Michael about the Achievement Gap committee’s view.  Michael said the achievement gap is responsible for the opportunity gap.   If it is an opportunity gap --what is the difference between opportunities once students get here?  Seti said a lot of students are under prepared and we could name it the Preparation Gap.  Are we measuring a change in preparation or a change in achievement?  Achievement Gap is deficit language.  Wayne said by using that language we are making an accusation about a person that may not be appropriate.  Rodney said “gap” is the word that is bothersome to him.  We need to find something more specific.  Seti said Preparation Gap is easily measured.  This will probably be discussed at All College Day.  We will suggest that the divisions discuss this issue.  
Michael expressed concerns about web advisor today and expectations on the first day of registration.  He is worried about the first day of class with late registration since the system is not able to registration at this point.  James said the District is working on the problem.  Michael said he had a conversation with Mojdeh about using the old web advisor and Mojdeh said they only want one tool to use.  This is frustrating because Web Advisor may go down and the Portal may still be working.  Michael feels the system is not robust enough to handle the first day of registration.  Michael said the first day of class we always run into the problems of not having enough licenses for everyone to use Datatel.  He understands the first day or two the District will limit the number of sessions that employees can Datatel.  Mack said this is an interesting conversation because the district is talking about implementing a new web-based phone system.  Mack said there should be some training sessions on each campus.  Perhaps Satish, along with Mojdeh, should be placed on our next agenda.  James said our voicemail piece on our current phone system is not repairable because replacement parts are no longer manufactured.  The solution is to replace the entire phone system.  DVC will be off line for the first week of January since they are moving their data center.

11.  Announcements – Wendy said our mission statement is difficult to find on the web.  
12.  Next meeting is February 8, 2012.
13.  Meeting adjourned at 3:50 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Melody Hanson

Senior Executive Assistant to the President
